REPORT OF THE SECOND STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING FOR THE GHANA COCOA PLATFORM AND THE ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY PROJECT AT THE DODOWA FOREST HOTEL ON 12TH FEBRUARY, 2014 at 8.45am
Introduction
Mr. Emmanuel Opoku, Director of Research - COCOBOD chaired the Joint Steering Committee meeting of the Ghana Cocoa Platform (GCP) and the Environmental Sustainability Project at the Forest Hotel, Dodowa on 12th February 2014.

The opening prayer was said by Mr. Michael Ekow Amoah of COCOBOD.
The meeting was held to discuss the 2014 Annual Workplan of the Ghana Cocoa Platform (GCP) and the Environmental Sustainability Project.
The following committee members were present:
	Mr. Kwabena Asante- Poku
	Deputy Chief Executive (Ops)-COCOBOD

	Mr. Lawrence Lachmansingh
	UNDP

	Mrs. Rita Owusu-Amankwah
	National Coordinator, Ghana Cocoa Platform

	Mr. Atsu Titiati
	National Coordinator, Environmental Sustainability Project

	Mr. Musa Abu Juam
	Ministry of Lands and Natural Resources

	Dr. Wilfred Anim-Odame
	Lands Commission

	Mr. Kwabena Oku-Afari
	Ministry of Finance

	Nana Johnson Mensah
	Western Region - Chief Farmer

	Mr. Oppon Sasu
	Forestry Commission

	Mr. Jephthah Mensah
	Mondelez  International

	Alhaji Ali Issaka
	LICOBAG - MD, Adwumapa-Buyers

	Also in attendance were:
	

	Mr. Emmanuel Opoku
	COCOBOD

	Mr. Michael Ekow Amoah
	COCOBOD

	Dr. Augustus  Asamoah
	Environmental Sustainability Project

	Mrs. Serwaa Adu-Anokye
	Ghana Cocoa Platform/Environmental Sustainability Project

	Mr. Namho Oh
	UNDP

	Ms. Abigail Naa Adjekai Ankamah
	UNDP


Objectives of the meeting:

i. To review and approve the workplan for 2014 of the Ghana Cocoa Platform and The Environmental Sustainability Project.
ii. To set a date for the next Steering Committee meeting
Mr Asante Poku read out the speech of the Chief Executive of Ghana Cocoa Board Dr. Stephen Kwabena Opuni, who could not attend the meeting due to an equally important programme. Self-introduction of those present at the meeting was done. Mr. Asante-Poku handed the chairing of the meeting to Mr. Emmanuel Opoku-Director of Research-COCOBOD as he also had another engagement.

The minutes of the previous Steering Committee meeting of the Ghana Cocoa Platform were read and the necessary amendments and corrections were made to reflect what actually transpired at that meeting.  It was suggested that amendments were made and the recorder and the Chairman both had to sign it to make the minutes authentic. Mr Oppon Sasu moved that the minutes be accepted once all changes were made and it was seconded by Nana Johnson Mensah of COCOSHE.
It was proposed by Mr Oppon Sasu that matters arising from the minutes be inserted in the agenda and this change was seconded by Mr. Atsu Titiati.
The National Coordinator of the GCP, Mrs. Rita Owusu-Amankwah went through issues that were discussed at the first Steering Committee meeting and also pointed out that changes had been made to the Project document as decided by the steering committee during the last meeting. These changes affected mostly the outputs which were trimmed down. It was also pointed out by the National Coordinator that the Terms of Reference for the baseline study had already been developed and that COCOBOD was working on the procurement process.
The National Coordinator of the GCP, Mrs. Rita Owusu-Amankwah made a presentation of the Annual Workplan for 2014 to the Steering Committee members after which it was discussed.
Comments and Suggestions on the 2014 Workplan-Ghana Cocoa Platform
· The National Coordinator pointed out that the thematic areas of the platform were agreed on at the 1st plenary session at Alisa Hotel on 27th November 2013. She informed members present that four technical committees (TCs) would be formed under the four thematic areas (Extension and productivity, Environmental issues, Crop financing, marketing and pricing, Social Protection including labour issues)
She stressed the importance to have key sector institutions like the Forestry Commission, Ministry of Lands and Natural Resources, Lands Commission among others to be members of the TCs.
· Members were made aware of letters that had been sent to these sector institutions through COCOBOD, requesting for nominations to join the committees. Mr. Musa Abu Juam was of the opinion that Steering Committee members who are in these core institutions need to follow up on the nominations from their respective institutions. It was agreed that copies of the letters sent to these institutions would be resent the Steering Committee members in order to speed up the process.

· Dr. Anim –Odame pointed out that in the Annual workplan quarters one and two both had to be shaded as the baseline study was already underway.

· In output 1.2-Activity 4- The review of Cocoa Sector Strategic Plan- The chairman gave a brief history of the document. He said that ISSER and COCOBOD developed the document in 2009 but it was yet to be approved and as such it has not been made available for use. This led to discussions as to whether there was then the need for the Baseline study after all as there already existed the Cocoa sector Strategic Plan. But Mrs. Owusu- Amankwah stated that it was indeed crucial to carry out the study as there was the need to pool together all the documents available on cocoa in order to know where we were starting from.

· For output 1.2-Activity 5: Setting up monitoring and evaluation framework:  Mr. Oppon Sasu pointed out that $1000 was inadequate, he suggested that the allocation be increased to $3000 as it might include set up costs for IT among others.

· Output 2.1: Organise Platform Plenary Sessions-The third plenary session of each year will have the international advisors in attendance. Some members were worried that the project had to pay the international advisors salary as well as their travel expenses. Most members’ thought that it was going to put a strain on the already limited funds. Mr. Namho Oh (UNDP) said that the activities of the GCP needed to be prioritized according to the available funds; in that case if there is no funding then the international advisors would not be paid from the project funds.

· For output 3.1:Learning from other commodity platforms to improve the GCP- It was suggested by Dr Anim–Odame that we added printed and electronic medium to that activity. Also good off-location videos must be added to the activity. It was agreed by most members that these videos could be expensive as such there should be an increase in the allocated funds for the activity.
· There were concerns raised about the fact that out of the budget of $378,548.08, only $65,000 from Mondelez had been secured. The funding from IDH and ACI funding were not accessed in 2013 due to the donors’ refusal to transfer the funds to UNDP. The Committee was told that donors preferred an activity based budget so that they could fund specific activities in the budget; this funding style is not encouraged by the UNDP however. The IDH for example is willing to pay the National Coordinator’s salary but the UNDP representative was not sure if that was going to be possible. He was going to find out and let the committee know if it was possible for IDH to sponsor that cost element.
· It was suggested that the GCP be flexible in its approach in securing more funds for example using an activity based budget which is more desired by some donors, in order to secure more funding. Also consulates and embassies in Ghana could also be approached to come on board with bilateral funding.
· Lawrence Lacmansingh (UNDP) advised that the GCP writes to the UNDP and COCOBOD through the Steering Committee about the funding shortfall and that they must propose the way forward on this issue.
· Dr. Anim-Odame pointed out that unless we renegotiated with ACI for $60,000 there was going to be a budget deficit. He then moved for the Annual workplan for 2014 to be accepted, it was accepted by Mr Atsu Titiati.

· The baseline study was discussed aggressively between the members; some were of the opinion that the name of the study was misleading as it was more of a desk study than a baseline. It was discussed that words like “Situational Analysis”, “Status”, “Sustainability of the Cocoa value Chain” were more appropriate than baseline study. Dr. Anim-Odame pointed out that the Terms of Reference (TOR) for the consultant was too loaded; the chairman suggested that Mr. Oppon Sasu, Mr. Musa Abu-Juam and the national coordinator should revise the TOR for the study. It was suggested that the revision of the TOR for the Baseline study be completed by the close of the meeting
The Next Steps for the Ghana Cocoa Platform

· The Steering committee members were tasked to work with the UNDP to urgently work towards securing the needed funds for the approved workplan for 2014.
· It was decided it was not compulsory to include a donor on the steering committee if the donor has not expressed that interest. Also in the event of multiple donors requiring representation at Steering Committee Meetings, the donors would decide among themselves through a round table discussion on their representation at the Steering Committee. Regarding the representation of civil society groups on the steering committee, it was decided that as COCOSHE is a civil society organisation, its presence on the committee satisfies that requirement. It was however stressed that any other civil society groups interested in the Platform can be invited to the plenary and not be made members of the Steering Committee.

· Lawrence Lachmansingh suggested the revision of the results framework to include strong indicators at the outcome level.
Conclusions from the Steering Committee Meeting- Ghana Cocoa Platform
· As only $65,000 from Mondelez has been secured from the budget of $378,548.08 it was concluded that it was imperative that the Platform is able to have access to the funding from IDH and ACI. In 2013, none of the funds from both donors were used as these donors were unwilling to fund the Platform through the UNDP as such COCOBOD needs to speed up the opening of an account to enable IDH and ACI lodge their funds with COCOBOD.
· IDH and ACI prefer activity budgets so that they can support selected activities in the budget. The Ghana Cocoa Platform needs to adopt this style of budgeting even though UNDP discourages this mode of funding. By adopting this budgeting style some donors and organisations might become interested in funding the platform.

· Write a memo to UNDP and COCOBOD informing them of the budget shortfall and how it should be addressed.

· The Platform Management Unit needs to hire a Communication specialist and as such we would need a bigger office space to fit the staff.

· There is also the need for a larger water storage facility at the office as the office can go months with no running water and this situation has caused a lot of stress and embarrassment to us when there are visitors at the office.

· COCOBOD was urged to speed up the hiring of a consultant to undertake the baseline study of the cocoa sector as most of the platform’s activities for the year will be based on the results from this study.

Environmental Sustainability Project – ESP

The review of the workplan for 2014 started around 12.35pm.
The project Coordinator of the Environmental Sustainability Project (ESP), Mr. Atsu Titiati presented the minutes of the previous meeting. The previous minutes were reviewed and there were no corrections made. Mr. Oppon Sasu moved for the minutes to be accepted it was seconded by Nana Johnson Mensah.

Mr. Titiati presented the 2014 annual workplan to the members of the Steering Committee. He went through all the activities and provided explanations to most of the outputs and activities.
Comments and Suggestions on the 2014 Workplan- ESP
· Mr Abu-Juam said that the workplan was too ambitious and that $701,425 was not enough to achieve all of the listed outputs. In Output 2: Cocoa landscape rehabilitation- Mr. Abu-Juam was of the opinion that the whole of the budget will be insufficient for that output alone.
· Mr Lachmansingh was concerned about the number of activities he was of the view that, the activities needed to be trimmed down.

· Mr Abu-Juam suggested that activities be lumped together so that there were not that many activities in the workplan. He suggested that it might be better if we were able to collaborate with agencies that were already undertaking similar activities. He said for example the Forestry Investment Program (FIP) was going to be undertaking some of these activities as such it would be interesting to work together on some of the activities. Also Solidaridad had over $7m to spend on the Cocoa sector so the ESP could collaborate with them.
· Mr. Abu-Juam explained that the FIP was interested in plantations registering their trees and not small farms. He was however impressed with the pilot program at Asunafo North as he believed that FIP can scale it up and learn a lot from that pilot project.

· Mr. Oppon Sasu wanted farmers to rather map out their farms and through that be given seedlings to plant.

The Next Steps and Conclusions for the Environmental Sustainability Project
· The annual workplan need to be revised and once the proposed changes were made the workplan will be approved
· There was the need to hire two field personnel as it was impossible for the Project Coordinator and the Forestry expert to carry out all the activities in the workplan by themselves.
· There were discussions about adjusting the administrative procedure in order to enable the project employ a project Accountant to simplify the system used by the project to access funds. The Chairman wanted to speak to the COCOBOD accounts department about this issue. Mr. Lachmansingh was of the opinion that we use the Payment request procedure for now as the financial reporting associated with it was minimal compared to the quarterly advance system.
· It was decided that the Project Management Unit must communicate their need for a water storage facility to COCOBOD for action.
· Lawrence Lachmansingh suggested the revision of the results framework of the project to include strong indicators at the outcome level.

· The date for the next Steering Committee meeting was set for Wednesday 23rd July 2014.
Closing
The meeting ended at 3.39pm
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